REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 23 NOVEMBER 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Parsons (Chairman), Bloxham, Boaden, C S Bowman, Crookdake (as substitute for Councillor Prest), N Farmer, Morton, Scarborough, Stockdale, Styth, Tootle and Warwick (as substitute for Councillor Wilson).

LRP.57/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Prest and Wilson.

LRP.58/05

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interests. 

LRP.59/05

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Consideration was given to the minutes of the meetings of the Regulatory Panels held on 14 September and 19 October 2005.  Pursuant to Minute LRP.56/05 on 19 October 2005, Councillor Morton requested a change to the resolution and moved that the Minutes be agreed and adopted subject to the words “next meeting of the Regulatory Panel” in resolved items 1 to 3 being amended to “a future meeting of the Regulatory Panel”.

RESOLVED – That subject to the amendment set out above the minutes of the meetings of the Regulatory Panel on 15 September and 19 October 2005 be agreed.

LRP.60/05
PRIVATE HIRE & HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – CONVICTION FOR PUBLIC ORDER OFFENCE

The Licensing Officer submitted Report EP.51a/05 concerning a public order offence committed by Mr J Nicholson, a licensed Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Driver.

Mr Nicholson was present at the meeting.

The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Nicholson that he had a right to be represented and Mr Nicholson indicated that he did not have representation with him but did wish to be represented.

RESOLVED – (1) That the matter be deferred to the next meeting of the Regulatory Panel to allow Mr Nicholson and his representative to attend as requested.

(2)  That Mr Nicholson be advised that the Panel will determine the matter at the next meeting on 4 January 2006 regardless of whether he is represented.

LRP.61/05
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – FURTHER MOTORING CONVICTION

The Licensing Officer submitted Report EP.56/05 detailing a motoring conviction committed by Mr M Martin, a licensed Hackney Carriage Driver.

Mr Martin was present at the meeting and Mr Bray, Chairman of the Independent Taxi Association was also in attendance as Mr Martin’s representative.

The Assistant Solicitor outlined the procedure the Panel would follow to Mr Martin and he confirmed that he had received and read the Licensing Manager’s report.

The Licensing Officer reported that Mr Martin had submitted a letter requesting the adjournment of this item because Mr Martin needed more time as, in his opinion, the case was contaminated.

Mr Martin addressed the Panel as to the grounds for his request for an adjournment.

The Panel then considered Mr Martin’s request but found that Mr Martin had no grounds for an adjournment.

The Licensing Manager detailed Mr Martin’s recent conviction for an offence of failing to report a traffic accident.  He also detailed Mr Martin’s relevant convictions, which, over a four year period, totalled 14 points on his licence, although only 11 points had been imposed over the three year ‘totting up’ period.

Mr Bray then addressed the Panel on behalf of Mr Martin.  Mr Bray stated that the accident happened at 2.15am on 15 June 2005.  Two passengers had entered Mr Martin’s taxi at the Warwick Road taxi rank to be taken to Warwick Bridge.  Mr Martin decided to use Crosby Street and so manoeuvred the vehicle across the three lanes of Warwick Road.  On doing this Mr Martin could feel some resistance and realised he was touching the taxi in front with his front bumper.  Mr Martin was unable to reverse and was blocking one of the lanes on Warwick Road so he carried on to Crosby Street so he could pull over and take the number of the taxi.  Mr Martin was only able to park half way up Crosby Street due to heavy traffic.  Mr Martin could see from there that the taxi had moved.  Mr Martin was unable to recall the registration number of the taxi and so Mr Martin decided that the other taxi driver would have seen his plate and so would contact Mr Martin regarding the accident but it was actually the Police that contacted him.  Mr Martin took his passengers to their destination and returned to the rank to find the other driver.  Mr Martin waited for half an hour before going home.

In response to Members’ questions, Mr Martin reported that he had gone home thinking he could sort everything out in morning but the Police had arrived between 6.00am and 7.00am before Mr Martin had a reasonable time to contact them.  He hadn’t been able to contact the other driver as the Police did not disclose the other driver’s name.  Mr Martin stated that he only received the other driver’s name when the Licensing Officer contacted him regarding the accident but he did give the Police all of his own details for the other driver.

The Assistant Solicitor asked Mr Martin to explain to the Panel why he felt he was a fit and proper person to hold a licence bearing in mind the number of convictions against him.  Mr Martin was unable to answer this.

With regard to his failure to disclose earlier motoring convictions, Mr Martin stated that he had not correctly understood the Statutory Declaration on the application form.  He stated that he had misunderstood the forms when requesting criminal offences, he hadn’t understood it to include driving convictions.

The Licensing Officer reported that the form clearly states “all offences including any motoring offences.”

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That Mr Martin’s Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence be suspended for a period of 6 months to allow him a period of time to rehabilitate and reflect on his driving skills.

(2) That Mr Martin is required to undertake and pass the Driving Standards Agency Taxi Assessment within 13 weeks. If Mr Martin fails the test his licence will automatically be revoked.

LRP.62/05
STREET COLLECTIONS 2006

The Licensing Officer presented Report EP.57/05 containing details of all applications received for the year 2006 in respect of Street Collections.

The Licensing Officer advised that there was a requirement that organisers of all Street Collections are required to give details of their collections on a formal statement issued to them at the time they received authorisation for their ventures.  The Council should receive this within one month of the collection taking place.  Last year all the organisations complied with this condition except Uncaged Campaigns (an anti-vivisection charity).  It was recommended that their current application be refused.

In response to Members’ questions, the Licensing Officer stated that collections held in Supermarkets are on private property and so are not covered by the legislation.

RESOLVED –

(1) That the following street collections in Carlisle be approved:

· Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal

· Royal Air Forces Association

· Royal National Lifeboat Institution

· Alzheimer’s Society

· Barnados

· Penrith Mountain Rescue

· Carlisle Talking Newspaper

· Kidscan

· NSPCC

· Marie Curie Cancer Care

· Meningitis UK

· British Union for the Abolition of Vivisection

· Compassion in World Farming

· RSPCA

(2) That the following street collections in Brampton be approved:

· Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal

· Marie Curie Cancer Care

· Cumbria Cerebral Palsy

(3) That the following street collection in Carlisle be refused:

· Uncaged Campaigns

LRP.63/05
TAXI RANK – UPDATE

The Licensing Officer verbally updated the Panel on the current situation regarding the Taxi Rank outside the Police Station.  He reported that a letter had been received from Superintendent Andy Davidson thanking all those whose business activity may have been affected by the siting of the Policing operation at the Citadel for their tolerance since the flood.  He also stated in the letter that a letter had been sent to the Neighbourhood Services Manager at the City Council requesting formal authorisation of the use of the English Street taxi rank.  The letter also stated that the Police would assist in the cost of setting up an alternative rank.

The Licensing Officer reported that Carlisle City Council’s proposals for alternative ranks went to the Highways Group and were also going to the Area Transport Advisory Group in January 2006.

He also reported that the current situation with Court Square Taxi Rank is being monitored by the Licensing Officers.  He stated it is hoped that the new staggered operating hours for pubs and clubs and new ranks will help with the problems on Court Square.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

LRP.64/05
APPLICATION FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVING 

LICENCE

The application was withdrawn at the request of the applicant.

(The meeting ended at 3.20pm)

